
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 11/15
Held on Monday 7th December 2015 in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Brown, Dickson, Hall, Jerman, Jolley, Latif, Maczkiewicz and Ogborn.  C/Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.
188.
APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr’s Buchanan and Cllr O’Dell and D/Cllr Campbell  

189.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 2nd November were agreed and signed.

190.
MEMBERS’ DECLARATION OF INTEREST:

None declared.

191.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Litter bins/Dog bins
The Clerk had for some time been communicating with ECDC re. provision of litter and dog bins.  She had found 2 locations for new dog bins as requested by residents and was waiting for approval for the locations.  Despite chasing several times the Clerk has been unable to get any response from ECDC and will try again this week.  C/Cllr Shuter asked that he be copied into this.  The Clerk has also recently been round and recorded all locations of litter bins as ECDC held no comprehensive records.  
ACTION:  CLERK TO CHASE ECDC AGAIN RE. DOG BINS

b)  Bus shelter
Following on from last months meeting the County Council had said we have a sustainable transport contribution of £24,000 to spend on bus stops in the High Street which must be spent by February 2016.  At that meeting we had discussed possibly replacing the wooden bus shelter at the bottom of Beechwood Avenue.  The Clerk had looked into this and had found a company who would remove the existing shelter and put a new one up.  Their order time was 2-3 weeks.  The Clerk had printed out the brochure which cllr’s looked at and picked out the style of shelter that would be preferred for the area.  Cllr Jolley did point out that this is in the conservation area and it may be a good idea to check with the Conservation Officer first that they are happy with the style of shelter we would want.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT CONSERVATION OFFICER AND THEN SHELTER COMPANY

c)  Church floodlighting
Cllr Ogborn had met with a lighting specialist and the church wardens to discuss the way forward in the future with the floodlights.  A sales person is meeting with them on 21st January to give more formal proposals.  The floodlights were put in approximately 20 years ago and although were the latest thing at the time are now out of date and more expensive to run.  Although we may not actually replace the floodlights at this stage the Church have said they do want new lighting inside the church so this exercise will be a help to them.  Cllr Maczkiewicz asked if it may be worth contacting the Heritage Fund about replacing the floodlights and it was agreed this may be worth looking into depending on the meeting in January.

d)  Parking Cones

Cllr Jolley reported that the Village Stores owner Bill Sunner had offered to pay for the no parking cones that we discussed at the last meeting.  He would also be prepared to put them out and take them in.  He had also spoken with neighbouring businesses about using the car park at the rear but he mentioned that the drains are blocked and the surface very uneven.  Although each business has some designated car parking spaces the car park is actually private land.  The group discussed enforcing car parking and whether the cones would be acceptable to the Police.  It was agreed that the Clerk should contact the Police asking if they had any problems with the cones being used.  Cllr Jerman was concerned about the cones being unsightly and asked that the situation be monitored if the cones are approved.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT POLICE AND THEN SHOP OWNER

192.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
 County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that based on the results of the public consultation lights are likely to be turned off at midnight as of the next financial year.  The County have been asked to re-look at the road maintenance programme from April as it was felt that significant cutbacks should not be made from there.  People felt strongly that mobile libraries should be kept for rural areas so hopefully this service will be saved.  The Government have said Councils could raise council tax by 2% which would help them fund social care budgets but they have had no further detail and in truth it does not really help with the problems they have.
Cllr Ogborn had been asked by a resident about the possibility of having a bus shelter on the other side of the A1303, almost opposite the current one although Cllr Bryant said there was not a lot of room here as the bus pulled in at the entrance to a field which required access.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed there was no money to pay for extras like this but would investigate to see if the S106 money for use for bus shelters in the High Street could be extended.  A resident had also asked about the footpath here being extended but C/Cllr Shuter said this would be unlikely due to the cost but he will enquire.

District

There was no report as D/Cllr Campbell has now resigned.  We haven’t actually met David Chaplin, our other C/Cllr and the Clerk said she would make contact with him and ask him to come to our next meeting.

C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

193.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  Local Highways Improvement Scheme
Highways will be making decisions on the applications for the above scheme next Monday.  Cllr Bryant will be attending; she has been allocated 2 minutes to make her case for new lay-bys in the village.

b)  Parish Conference
Cllr Bryant recently attended the Parish Conference which consisted of workshops and presentations on Health and well being in the community, CLT workshop, a presentation on dementia and how to help older residents in the community.  ECDC were suggesting that Parish Councils should become more involved in social care in the community which Cllr Bryant did not agree with as she did not see this as a parish council responsibility.
c)  Skate park – Burwell

We had received a request from a resident of Burwell who is campaigning for a new skate park for the village of Burwell.  He is planning on applying for funding from various organisations and asks if Bottisham Parish Council would be willing to pledge any funds towards the project.  A lengthy discussion ensued.  Cllr Jolley said that himself and Cllr Dickson had attended a seminar on playparks and thought that the projection of 50-70k for a skate park was probably not a high enough figure.  Some cllr’s did not think that children from Bottisham would go all the way to Burwell although it was pointed out that some of their school friends may live there.  Cllr Jerman thought we should be prioritising our own village as we are currently looking towards installing our own playground, potentially even 2 along with a new cemetery.  To do this we will have to increase our precept substantially and take out loans etc. so cllr’s did not think we could support or justify supporting this project and in fact may receive some criticism if we did so.  It was suggested that we notify him that although we wish him every success with the project we cannot support this financially.
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO BURWELL RESIDENT

d)  Committee members – New Cemetery Working Party
Cllr Bryant felt there had been some confusion and explained that the Environment and Cemetery Committee was one Committee and the New Cemetery Working Party was a separate group.  The working party had been put together to look at the provision of a new cemetery which Cllr Ogborn had been the lead on since Robert Altham left Parish Council.  Cllr Bryant has also been assisting where needed.  As Head of the Environment and Cemetery Committee Cllr O’Dell was also a member along with Mike Young (Church warden) or the Vicar.  Cllr Bryant asked Cllr Maczkiewicz if he was interested in also being a member as he had previously expressed an interest to which he agreed.  

e)  PCSO
After our last meeting the Clerk contacted Maria Robinson, our PCSO.  She had responded, giving a brief report on her recent activities which was circulated to all cllr’s.  We had asked if she could attend a meeting in the future.  She had responded that Mondays were difficult as she was not rostered to work many.  The Clerk had suggested it may be more appropriate for her to attend our Annual Meeting which is held mid-week and she would then be able to meet residents at the same time.  

f)  Annual Meeting
Following on from the above the Clerk suggested holding our Annual Meeting on Thursday 26th May which was agreed by all.
ACTION:  CLERK TO BOOK ROOM AND LET PCSO KNOW DATE
194.
PLANNING:

Applications as listed.  In Cllr Buchanan’s absence, Cllr Maczkiewicz read a report from the last Planning Committee concerning a statement made by East Cambs during the granting of a planning decision within Bottisham.  The Local Planning Authority is not able to demonstrate that it has an adequate 5 year supply of land for housing.  Therefore, all Local Planning Policies relating to the supply of housing must be considered out of date and housing applications will be assessed in terms of the presumption in favour of sustainable and development set out in the National Policy Framework.  This means that development proposals should be approved unless any adverse effects from the development significantly and demonstrably outweigh the benefits.  The Planning Committee agreed that any large scale development should be sited in the Bell Road area where future development is already taking place, we should be aware of green belt areas and brownfield sites and importance must be made on local homes for local people.  The inadequate infrastructure of the village for large developments is also often mentioned and these points will be discussed further at our February meeting.
195.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

In Cllr O’Dell’s absence the Clerk went through the minutes from the last meeting.  We are still not happy with the service we are receiving from CGM who the Clerk is liasing with and will look at quotes again this time next year when our current contract expires although they have said that all outstanding work will be completed in the next 2 weeks.  The cemetery rota had also been circulated.

196.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance


701.62


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses



  29.27


L Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  65.62


J Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)


  65.62


CGM – grass cutting



          1809.64


Cambs ACRE – payroll




  36.00


World of Computers - laptop



429.60



L Knox – tree surgery



          2100.00



Anglian Water





  10.03

b)  Setting of the precept
It had been recognised that we would have to raise our precept significantly this year to progress the purchase of the new cemetery.  At the last finance meeting the group had discussed raising the precept by £11,000.  Our current precept is £23,000 which is a band D council tax payment of £27.45 per year.  If we raised this to £34,000 the band D council tax payment would be £40.73 per year. Cllr Ogborn reported that the site investigation for the new cemetery could cost 20K next year and he felt that £11,000 was justified although some cllr’s were concerned about the cost to residents being over £40 a year.  The Clerk confirmed that a raise of 10K in the precept would make a council tax payment of £39.53 which all felt to be fair.  Cllr Jolley proposed that we proceed with a 10K raise which was seconded by Cllr Brown and agreed by all.  

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND PRECEPT TO ECDC 

197.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
The application for pre-application planning advice had been submitted to ECDC by Peter Mitchell, our Cemetery Consultant and has been circulated to all cllr’s.  However we are yet to receive an acknowledgement from ECDC that they have received it despite Peter Mitchell chasing this.

198.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE: 
Cllr Latif had circulated to all cllr’s the Working Party proposals.  They had looked at re-developing the current website but the providers look to be out of business as we have been unable to make contact with them.  The Working Party has therefore looked at 3 different website companies and recommends a company called Bordaline.  Cllr Jolley had some queries and ideas which he put to the group. He also suggested Cllr details, other than contact information should not be put on the website or alternatively it should be optional.  The estimated cost is £900 but if we wanted email accounts included this would be a further £288 totalling £1188.  There was a discussion on email addresses.  Cllr Jolley felt it was more professional if Parish Council business was used on a separate email address to cllr’s own although he suggested that all enquiries be routed through the Parish Clerk as is currently the case.  Cllr Jerman proposed we pay the extra £288 to use the facility of having our own PC email addresses which was agreed and the Working Party will proceed with using Bordaline.
199.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Jolley spoke in Cllr Buchanan’s absence.  In order to pursue this matter with ECDC we need to communicate with Cllr Bill Hunt who has been away for some time.  A meeting has now been arranged with him for January when he will do a site visit and discuss in more detail.  Cllr Hall said the next Working Party meeting was after this site visit and we really needed to arrange one before this as he was asking for lots of information prior to his visit.  Cllr Jolley agreed and will make contact with Cllr Buchanan and arrange this.  Cllr Bryant asked that the group carefully consider how much of the site we would be prepared to take on as it is a large area with many trees which could cost a lot of money in the future.  Cllr Jerman confirmed that we really only wanted to pursue the open space area that could provide a playground.
ACTION:  CLLR JOLLEY TO ARRANGE MEETING

200.
VEHICLE ACTIVATED SIGNS – BELL ROAD:

A problem occurred as Balfour Beatty hold the ‘stats’ i.e. where the water pipes etc. are located and would not give this information to Swarco in order for them to dig any holes.  Cllr Jolley persuaded Swarco to subcontract this work to Balfour Beatty and the work should be complete by the 16th December.

201.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN:

Cllr Jolley had circulated a paper on neighbourhood plans which he wished Parish Council to pursue.  The Parish Council would be the lead for this although other people in the village can be involved.  It is a lengthy process and does cost money but the benefits are that we can specify what housing we want and where it can go and specify areas of outstanding beauty etc.  In order to start the process we have to submit an application to ECDC to be designated as a neighbourhood area.  Cllr Bryant felt anxious that the Parish Council had a lot going on at the moment and was concerned that we would not have the time individually and collectively to devote the time to this project.  Some cllr’s felt that we could involve residents and it would only require the time of 2-3 parish councillors.  Cllr Jolley felt that at this stage we should at least apply.  It does not mean that we have to go ahead and there are no time constraints and he was happy to give his time.  Cllr Jerman supported the idea but did not feel that the had the time to give to this project himself and unless some other cllr’s did, did not think that Parish Council should pursue it at this time.  After discussion Cllr Jolley proposed that we apply to be a neighbourhood area as it does not cost anything or hold us to anything.  Cllr Maczkiewicz seconded this as he said he would like to be involved and Cllr Brown also said she would like to give some time to it.  The Clerk suggested contacting Cambridgeshire ACRE or ECDC as they used to have someone that was involved with Neighbourhood Plans.  It was also suggested by Cllr Hall that maybe they could come along to the Annual Meeting and discuss with residents.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND IN APPLICATION TO ECDC

202.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

203.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

204.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

205.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

The Conservation Officer from ECDC had replied to say that the water pumps were not on the central asset register and they are not subject to any preservation order.  She suggested that at a future date they could be nominated for ‘buildings of local interest’ but nominations are closed for the first register and will not be reviewed for a few years but this would not offer any statutory protection.  Some parish councils have taken over responsibility for such structures from the Highways Authority where they are located on the highway verge but not all of our water pumps are on the verge i.e. cemetery.  It was agreed that we should not pursue at this stage but maybe look, as suggested at putting on the register of buildings of local interest in the future.

206.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be 11th January 2016 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

The meeting closed at 9.35pm.


